ADELAIDE BOWLING CLUB INCORPORATED



Established 1897

122nd ANNUAL REPORT

SEASON 2018 - 2019





Established 1897

ADELAIDE BOWLING CLUB INC.

Dequetteville Terrace, Adelaide S.A. 5000 PO Box 2097, Kent Town SA 5071 Phone: 8223 5516 Fax: 8223 2754 Email: admin@adelaidebowlingclub.com.au

ABN 22 254 344 848

NOTICE OF MEETING

Notice is hereby given that the 122nd Annual General Meeting of the Adelaide Bowling Club Inc. will be held at the Club House, Dequetteville Terrace, Adelaide on Sunday 19th May 2019 commencing at 10:30am

Order of Business

- (a) Apologies
- (b) Minutes of previous Annual General Meeting
- (c) President's Report
- (d) Treasurers Report and Accounts
- (e) Election of Patron
- (f) Election of Officers
- (g) Election of Auditors
- (h) Annual Subscription
- (i) General Business

By Order of the Board of Management

J Higgins President

Note: Lunch will be served for members and guests immediately following the Annual General meeting, commencing approximately at 12:30 pm. Presentation of Club Championship trophies will take place during the lunch.

OFFICE BEARERS 2018/2019

Patron:

The Right Honourable the Lord Mayor of Adelaide

President: J HIGGINS

Senior Vice President: S HICKS

Treasurer: M M^cDONAGH

Secretary: V WEST

Board Member:

B BURTON S HOCKING B BATE P WILSON

Immediate Past President:

R BOORMAN

AOBC Representative R FIDOCK

AHOSBC Representative P ZERELLA

> Club Manager P SMYTH

Club Auditor

Life Members
B GUM
G BENVENISTE
B WALLACE
P McDONALD
R J KUCZMARSKI



PRESIDENT'S REPORT SEASON 2018-2019

This, my second year as President, has been a very busy one.

The biggest challenge, as with last year, has been the ongoing negotiations with the council over the Club Redevelopment. It has consumed much of our time and energy. And now, as you are all aware, it has finally come to fruition. Work is under way and is expected to be completed before the end of June. Here I would like once again acknowledge the efforts and support given to us by Bob Boorman, our Immediate Past President, who, despite his personal battles with illness and a knee replacement, has been tireless in his support and involvement in negotiations and planning. Thankyou Bob, I doubt we could have handle this without your support. I would also like to acknowledge and thank Bob Burton and Bruce Bate who have put in untold hours and effort in bringing the development to this stage. And a big thank you to our Club Manager, Phil Smyth who supported us in every way during this whole saga.

We continue to try for further funding through grants, and are hopeful of being able to bring some more good news to the members before much longer. Whatever the outcome we will continue to pursue grant monies in order to update our old and tired facilities.

This year's Saturday Pennants has been more successful for Adelaide than last. With the Premier League guys and gals finishing minor premiers and playing in a great grand final at Grange, missing out on the major prize to West Lakes by just 6 shots. It was wonderful to see the massive support our members gave on the day. Thank you to all that came to give the guys and gals a cheer. A little disappointing was the Division Two side missing the finals by a mere 11 points. A 7th placed finish for the Division 4 East side was also a disappointment, but improvement over the last half saw them get out of the relegation zone. Our Division 6 East side finished second on the ladder and as the next best finisher will see promotion. With the Division 7 East side finishing third. All in all a good effort by everyone, but something I believe we can build on for next season.

Wednesday Pennants was a great disappointment, with the Premier League side finishing bottom of the ladder and therefore demoted, and Division 3 East finishing sixth. Onward and upward next year fellas.

We had teams compete in all three levels of the Taylor Cup competition, Gold, Silver and Bronze. With all teams reaching the finals and the Gold taking out the competition. A great win by the girls and boys of the Gold Team. Thanks to Alan Hurst, Steve Hicks, and everyone involved (again I am sorry if I missed anyone) for organising these teams.

We will be looking for an even more successful 2019 - 2020. A comprehensive review will take place soon after this AGM and discussions with all those involved with selection, coaching, and bowls management will be a priority to ensure we are on the right track.

We continue to plan and work hard on the production of The World Champion of Champions tournament, to be held at the ABC in October/ November 2019 and 2020. In conjunction with Bowls SA we will aspire to present to South Australia, Australia and the world of bowls the best ever staging of this prestigious event.

Over the past year I have again proudly represented our Club at the Metropolitan Bowls Association meetings. This organisation, which I would remind you is owned and operated by the Clubs that play pennant bowls in the Adelaide Metro area, has worked hard on improving the game for all. We may not have always agreed on the changes that have taken place and some believe it could have been done better, but now it is the Clubs that run the game and it is up to them in which direction it heads. Over the past year I have seen Metro Bowls Ass. further evolve and develop, and I believe for the good. Our contribution as a leading Adelaide metro club is important and our contribution to the efforts of Metro Bowls Ass. must continue to be supportive and positive if we want the game to improve for everyone's benefit. Here a word of praise for our very own BOM, Steve Hicks, who is on the MBA Match and Program Committee. Your work in this area is much appreciated Steve.



The ABC is a great Club, a place enjoyed by not only it's members and visitors but also by our co-tenants the AOBC and the AHOSBC with whom we enjoy a wonderful relationship. Without these two Clubs and their contribution we would be a lesser place. Thank you to their respective Presidents, Dick Fiddoch and Mark Hyland, and to the AHOSBC representative on our board Paul Zarella. Their contributions have been invaluable.

Clubs are nothing without those that have contributed both in the past and in the present. The ABC is lucky in this respect where so many contribute so much, not only on the greens, but also off.

I would like to express my sincere appreciation and thank the outgoing Board for their hard work and diligence in keeping the Club on track. It is never an easy task and often a thank-less role. Their efforts have managed to leave us in a strong financial position. Also, on a personal note, I would like to thank Scott (Buddha) Hocking for his efforts, who, because of work and family pressures, has decided not to re-nominate for the Board.

Scott Thulborn, not just our green keeper but a champion of the game and a good bloke to boot. Thank you Scotty for all your hard work. I know your decision to retire from Australian duties would not have been an easy one, but if it is the right one for you and your beautiful family, then it can be nothing but a good one. And, a little selfishly from our point of view, a good one for the ABC. You can now spend more time working on the greens and playing for us. Here's to continuing success both on and off the green.

Thanks to Bob Boorman as Chairman of Selectors, and all those that gave of their time as selectors for the season. Thanks to Steve Hicks as BOM organising club events and, by the time you read this, the running of another successful Adelaide Masters.

There are many others to thank, and please forgive me if I miss anyone. Bruce Bate and his small band of Monday Morning Blues, Chris Firth, Bob Burton, Phil Mac, Greg Jackson (AOBC) and others that occasionally contribute to the maintenance and upkeep of the club and surrounds. Those that assist on the greens Good Buddha, Chris Firth, Greg Jackson and Bruce Bate. Night Owls co-ordinator Paul Wilson, assisted by Good Buddha, Val West, Richard Brown, Mike McDonagh and Mark Elgar on the BBQ. A big thank you to Tim and Steve Hicks for the paving. A great job in making the surrounds of the club look much better.

And to our Manager Phil Smyth and team, Vee, Aaron and those others who have managed to make this Club a success as a function centre as well as a great place for our members and visitors to gather and enjoy each other's company over a few quiet beverages, thank you very much.

I have once again nominated for the role of President, because I think there is so much more to achieve, and I would sincerely like the opportunity to continue to play a role in the future of this great Club. Should I be elected I believe I have learnt a lot in this past two years and can use this going forward for the benefit of the Club and its members. The redevelopment of the Club rooms and surrounds and the organising and presentation of the World Champion of Champions Tournament is something I would like to see through to the end.

However, should I not be re-elected, then I will put all my support behind whoever takes up the role and wish any future President and Board every success.

J HIGGINS

President, Adelaide Bowling Club Inc.



TREASURER'S REPORT 2018-2019

Report to be presented at the AGM

M McDonagh Treasurer

CLUB MANAGERS REPORT 2018-2019

The club hosted 270 functions in the last financial year (1 April 18 to 30 March 19).

This number does not include all of the beer/bowl and other smaller bookings where no function forms or deposit were required and also does not include all of the "walk ins" from Sunday SuperBowlz!

This success is due to the hard work of many individuals and the manner in which they all successfully work together, from point of contact in the office, to the hard work from the Bar Staff, caterer Darren Bell and ABC members who volunteer their time.

V and her crew have had another excellent year and were outstanding during busy season – mid Nov to Xmas!

Special mention here for Bar Manager V, who is the heart and soul of our function activity on "Game Day"! You only have to observe her in action and her instant impact with the point of contact of the visiting function and you know all will be good! V was well supported by 10-year veteran Aaron Farrant, Harmony Knill, Irene Easton, Ava Sokolowski, Tamzin Jenke, Hannah Tunstill and Simon Kelly

I want to thank our sponsors -

- ❖ Josh Boorman and his company Atomix have been a fantastic sponsor since 2012 and continue to provide great support to the ABC. In recent times they have provided the ABC with a "new" website for no cost and Josh and his staff continue to support me and the club at all times − thank you Josh!
- ❖ Paul Zerella and his company Project Wine have been very generous both in terms of donating wine for club functions/raffles and also providing wine at a very reasonable price to support our "Club Wine Offer" which has been a solid fund raiser! Paul also provided \$5K (cash) sponsorship for the 2019 Adelaide Masters. He has also given his time freely to support me in some admin and "bar" matters over the year − thank you Paul. TJ (Tijana) from Project Wine has also been a great support and contact over the last 12 months − thank you TJ!
- ❖ Garry Benveniste and his company Chevron Glass have also been a great help to the club over the last year and Garry is also providing invaluable expertise and assistance with that part of the Club Redevelopment Project which relates to the replacement of all of our windows thank you Garry!

The hard core of volunteers at this club are fantastic. Starting at the top, President Henry Higgins gives so much of his time at the club working away on a multitude of things, Bruce Bate, House and Grounds "Chief", has been amazing this past year, always ever present and prepared to both organize and help. I would also like to thank the other members of the "Monday Morning Blues" volunteers, Chris Firth, Greg Jackson, Bob Burton and Ross de Laine for all of their assistance over the last 12 months! And of course, Phil Mac continues to contribute enormously to our "garden" areas and is now rapidly improving the garden area on our eastern boundary!



I want to make special mention of Henry Higgins, Bob Burton, Bruce Bate and ex Prez Bob Boorman for their outstanding work and commitment to the ABC Club Redevelopment Project. They have provided invaluable

expertise and "donated" so much of their time to ensure the redevelopment, in conjunction with the Adelaide City Council, completes with the best possible result and in time!

The BBQ cooks over the year have provided tremendous support. I am sure Paul Wilson and Hicksy will have more to say in their reports but Mark Elgar did a fantastic job every Wednesday at Night Owls and Budda seemed to be there at every other BBQ! Pete Rose, Ian Andrae and "the Crab" also helped out during the year.

Following on from the base provided by Pete Rose, Night Owls "boomed" this year under the guidance of Paul Wilson. I will leave it up to Paul to thank his helpers but I would like to thank Paul for doing such an excellent job in his first year.

Unfortunately, Sunday Superbowlz, again, was "nothing special"! It did pick up as the season got going, bolstered by Xmas functions, and is still proving to be a worthwhile venture, we just need to make it bigger and better! Some very busy days were had and we are seeing several groups returning each year specifically looking for what Sunday Superbowlz has to offer. Thank you to our Resident DJs, Nazz, Hannah and Anders, who provided support to V in booking and managing a selection of great DJs.

Scotty Thulborn and his greens crew worked very hard, especially during the busy season and "Masters" time, to ensure we have great greens to bowl on. I am sure Scotty will thank all of his helpers!

Thanks to Dennis and Jill Taylor for providing such tasty sandwiches for the Pennant teams each week.

Ally Benbow once again has done a terrific job ensuring our book-keeping/accounting processes are of the highest standard. Thank you, Al.

Finally, thanks to the ABC, AOBC and AHOS member for always being cooperative and assisting when large functions "occupy" our club. Your understanding is essential not only to the smooth running of a particular function but also to the continued prosperity of our club!

Phil Smyth Club Manager

GREENS REPORT 2018-2019

Firstly I would like to give a massive thank you to our helpers and volunteers!

To Henry Higgins, Bruce Bates, Chris Firth, Greg Jackson, Scott Hocking, Phil McDonald, Tim and Steve Hicks for all your regular help around the club and on the greens, I would not be able to do it without your help so Thank you!

Also thank you to the many other members who volunteer to help out with small jobs around the club. It shows we have a great culture and we are all proud to be a part of our great club!

Our greens survived another big season and remain happy and healthy going into another winter.

Apart from Night Owls, lots of Corporate functions, Club Tournaments, Members Practice and Pennant Bowls we hosted a number of Finals this season including Taylors Cup GF, Wednesday Pennant GF and Saturday Pennant Finals leading up to the Masters in which the greens where running at their best.



Next season is set to be one of our biggest and busiest seasons with the addition of the World Champion of Champion singles added to the calendar!

Finally, thank you to Phil and the committee for their continued support and assistance in making sure we have all the right tools and equipment to have some great greens to use throughout the season and I'm looking forward to another Bowls Season at the ABC later this year!

Scott Thulborn Greens Manager

HOUSE and GROUNDS REPORT 2018-2019

By way of introduction to this House and Grounds Report I would firstly like to thank The President John Higgins, other ABC Board Members, Club Manager Phil Smyth and Green Keeper Scott Thulborn for their support and involvement during the past 12 months. I would also wish to thank the Monday Blues team for their continued attendance and support – members including President John Higgins, Chris Firth, Phil McDonald, Bob Burton, and AOBC member Greg Jackson. I am indebted to these volunteers and club members should be extremely appreciative of their efforts.

We have continued to maintain our facilities to a standard the Club can afford. As you would be well aware the Club has received a \$365,000 grant from the Adelaide City Council to upgrade toilet facilities, replace 8 windows on the north and south side of the building, and to make the club house "code" compliant with respect to access and egress, electrical and fire safety. Progress is being made on this work, with Grant applications being submitted for extra funding to cover work needed to be done but outside the ACC scope. A separate report has been prepared on this and other works by Board member Bob Burton – Convenor of ABC Redevelopment Project.

In terms of achievements (read expenditure) outside that directly associated with the Greens and the Redevelopment Project, the club has progressed the following:

- ❖ A weather proof cover on the soil shed
- ❖ 12 sets of new bowls for Night Owls & Corporate use. We now have 40 sets of the Henselite Dreamline XG bowls or equivalent. Ideally, we need a further 40 sets to allow visitors to the club to enjoy the use of the latest equipment and project the right image.
- ❖ 80 stackable plastic crates for the Bowls Shed. The crates allow staff to better manage setting up for events on the greens.
- * Repairs to 50 Clubhouse chairs. A further 100 chairs need fixing before the start of next season.
- * Replacement amplifier, media player and controller for the DJ Equipment.
- New permanent shade structures on the norther side of A & B Greens
- ❖ Paving beneath the new shades as well as paving along the western side of A Green
- ❖ A new floor to existing switch room to overcome a serious trip hazard.

With the World Champion of Champions Singles scheduled for October/November 2019, we must now commit considerable resources (especially volunteer) to upgrade our club house and its surround. The board has a long-prioritised list of improvements needed internally to the club house as well as the external paving and seating.

Bruce Bate

House and Grounds Committee Chair



CHAIR of the SELECTION PANEL REPORT 2018-2019

The role of the Chairman of Selectors is to interpret the selection policy of the Board and to help the appointed selectors to apply that policy and to consider all aspects when deciding on each team. It is not the Chairman's role to select teams. That is the role of each team's selectors. There was much about the past season that was good but not great. There were outcomes that must have been confusing and frustrating for many members. Early in the season, there was discussion around the promotion of players thought to have the potential to play in higher grades even though they might not at present be regarded as better players than others who were considered to have already reached their potential. As a result, and particularly in the Division 4 team, this approach was applied and we selected players with potential in front of more experienced and established players. I don't think we communicated this approach well and I acknowledge the acceptance of the results of this approach by several of our very senior players impacted. Nevertheless, those players seen to have the potential all benefited greatly from the experience and are now in a far better place to progress up our ranks next season. I should also acknowledge the impact of unavailable players in our top three teams had on our fourth and fifth teams. Unavailability of players in the first half of the season was a serious impediment on selection and caused many issues in the selection of those teams.

It is quite important that any complaints or grievances from players about selection or behavior in teams should be communicated to the selector in the first instance. If necessary, the matter should be taken to the Chairman of Selectors and then the President. Last season, I had several players come to me with their questions and I respect that greatly. The season brought very mixed outcomes - not one of the great years for the ABC. The results are dealt with elsewhere in the Annual Report.

Some of my observations on selection for consideration in the future:

- The Board to review the performance of the playing group and establish clear policy for selection for the year ahead. The policy to be clearly communicated to the players and to the selectors well before the season begins.
- Players who intend not to be available at any time should let the selectors know before the season begins if possible.
- A good percentage (perhaps 30%) particularly in our second and third teams must be regarded by the Premier selectors as serious prospects for playing in higher teams.
- ❖ The ultimate selection for each team should be the sole responsibility of the appointed selectors and the Chairman. No changes to teams after selection to be made without the selectors and the Chairman having been consulted and agreed.
- ❖ Where there is an excess of players (as happened in our 5th team), a formal rotation system should be implemented and the Club determine appropriate compensation considered for players who miss several games.

My thanks and appreciation to all of those who took the role of selectors in the various teams. Not an easy job. Nearly every player has a perception of their ability that is slightly different from reality. Selectors try very hard to get it right and sometimes get it wrong. Never deliberately.

Bob Boorman Chair of Selection Panel



SELECTOR'S REPORT SATURDAY PREMIER LEAGUE 2018-2019 SEASON

Almost!!

I personally am very proud of our Premier 1 squad on our efforts to make the Grand Final just going down to West Lakes in a quality final.

The minor rounds where played tough and hard, with passion and heart and we ended up minor premiers which was a great effort.

Congratulations and thank you to all the players who contributed to the 2018/2019 season and let's go one better next year!

Thank you to Greg Arnfield who assisted me with selection and gave up his time to watch Premier 1 and Div 2 matches throughout the year and report on who was in form! You did a great job Greg, and it's a real advantage to have someone on the side line specifically watching for consistent performances by our players!

Scott Thulborn Premier League Co-Selectors

SELECTOR'S REPORT DIVISION 2 2018-2019 SEASON

The season offered so much after a slow start the round 6 win over Morphett Vale away seemed to be just what we needed and at 3 wins from 6 rounds we followed up with a draw and 3 more wins.

To finish with 10 wins and 1 draw I guess is a pass mark –however by ABC standards not!

The chance to play in the finals again was within reach again however with 2 loses late and not enough rink points from our wins left us out of the finals! Some good news with the Premier 1 side finishing on top after minor round but falling short in the grand final, and the third side retaining colour and the fourth side finishing high up.

27 players were used as some need to play in P1 when players were missing there and we used players from the third side as well, to all players for playing as selected in which ever division I say well done it's not easy I know when you want to play higher but keep practicing and striving to play in higher teams to achieve your goals.

Mention must be made of Richard Hooper skipping his fours to an impressive 13 wins 3 draws and only 2 losses to finish top overall skipper in div 2 – well done. Of course, he had wonderful support all season with Vicki Degenhardt leading, Mike McDonagh and Phil Smyth in 14 games together 10wins 3 draws and 1 loss with +59 shots up – well done!

Congratulation to the ABC players that represented the State this year in particular Vicki and Rachel Krebbebx that played in div 2.

Thanks to the Premier players Tristen Elgar and Andrew Feijen for playing the round 17 match on the Friday night. Andrew certainly enjoyed the night with Stuart Lea, Steve Hicks and Sandy Wallace having the biggest win for our team 36-10 + 26 shots. Next best rink win was Ron Kuczmarski 31-9 + 22 shots with Steve Hicks, Pat Impagnatiello and Graham Cass in round 8. In round 9 it was Carlos Gonzalez, Mick Moffatt, Jeff Krebbebx and Garry Benveniste 31-11 +20 shots up.

It was also pleasing to see players from our 3rd side last season holding their place in div 2 and I am sure they will improve again next year and I see lots of potential in players in the 3rd side as well



Finally, I have to thank Steve Hicks as co-selector during the season. I wish everyone an enjoyable off season and look forward to next season onward and upward for 2019/20!

Garry Benveniste & Steve Hicks Division 2 Selectors

SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 4 EAST 2018-2019 SEASON

Well what a turnaround in twelve months for our 3rd side, 4 East. Last season we were a Grand Finalist against BEAUMONT. Having tied after 84 ends but falling short on the last bowl of the extra ends to allow Beaumont to be the 4 East Pennant winner promoting them to Division 3. They have gone on to be the Pennant winner again thus progressing to Division 2 next season.

In contrast our side struggled against the top sides of Millswood, the eventual Pennant winner, Sturt and Tranmere. However, we were able to win 5 of our last 6 games to hold our division.

Over the season the side was made up from 31 players, 3 of whom were Charlie Hicks (9) Cooper Hocking (11) and Cory Hicks (13) years old. This has been very good exposure for the future of the Club. Over the season there has been some very good signs for the future with a number of newer players. There would be at least 5 players ready for promotion or reinstatement. There in fact have been 5 of our side gaining promotion to the Division 2 performing serviceably to quite well indicating prospects for permanent promotion.

Over the season we had 112 winning rinks 8 draws and 152 losing rinks. This left the side 442 shots down, an average of 26 shots per game. This will improve with the experience, one of the notable things gained was how other sides have jelled into strong teams during the season.

Our opposition improved, although we put the effort in each game which is to be commended.

It was always a plan to be objective to advance the Club each week with selection and by holding our colour we have achieved this.

Salutations to all players of Division 4 East for season 2018/19.

Phil Mc Donald and Mike McDonagh Metro Division 4 East Co-Selectors

SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 6 EAST 2018-2019 SEASON

After a competent 2017-18 season in Division 6 Central (3 Rink), in 2018-19 the Club's 4th team in Division 6 East (3 Rink) displayed great improvement.

We finished in second position to Kensington-Marryatville in a 10 team competition. We had 15 wins and 2 losses for a total of 165 points. The top team had a similar win/loss ratio but scored 170 points. One game was weather affected.

This season the extra experience obtained last season from the newer bowlers, coupled with the more experienced skippers and No 3's being available, meant winning was very frequent and competing more enjoyable. Team cohesion and encouragement of individual performances was most apparent and appreciated.

Being the 4th team at the Club, team make-up was varied but we were able maintain good stability in the important Skipper and No 3 positions. A total of 51 individual games were played with a total of 37 individual wins. In all, 8 skippers were used. Our primary skipper roles were filled very successfully by Don Blesing (15



times skip/12 wins, 4th on overall Skippers Rankings), Val West (13 times skip/10 wins, 7th on overall Skippers Rankings,) and Barry Lilley (11 times skip/8 wins, 9th on overall Skippers Rankings).

From Round 4 we maintained top place on the Standings Table until the very last round when, as a result of losing narrowly at Payneham we slipped to 2nd place and lost the premiership. As was mentioned in last season in Division 6C Selectors Report, bowlers were encouraged to aim for elevation from Division 6 to Division 5. We have achieved this aim and in doing so now have an extra rink in which more of our bowlers can obtain

experience at a higher level. Next season should see more opportunities for those players currently playing in Division 6 and Division 7 to develop their game and challenge for positions in the higher grades.

The hardest job, as selectors, is placing players dropped from above and/or brought up from below to play in our team. We would like to thank all those players who made the transition in either direction for embracing their promotion/demotion and playing for the team on the day to the best of their ability.

Val West and Bruce Bate Metro Division 6 East Selectors

SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 7 EAST 2018-2019 SEASON

The team had a highly successful season winning 12 of its 15games.

The three rink competition in the Div 7 East pennant was at times frustrating given only 7 teams started, one dropped out in the course of the season and the top two positions on the ladder were filled by teams from one club. We finished in a highly credible third position.

The second half of the season saw an increase in available players across all of the club's Saturday Pennant Teams with the consequence that our fifth team was forced to introduce a "rotation" system as more players became available in the higher-level teams.

As selector for the club's fifth team, the gracious acceptance by all players in taking their turn to be "rotated" was greatly appreciated. Notwithstanding, there is a need for clearer policy and procedures on the implementation of rotations in our bottom side.

As only one of the two top teams will be eligible for promotion there is a chance of promotion to the three rink Division 6, to replace the 4th team which, it is anticipated, will be promoted to the four rink Division 5. This additional rink could take some pressure off the need for rotation in the club's fifth team.

It is not possible here to mention all players who contributed throughout the season but it would be remiss of me not to mention the Team Manager Lee Sydenham who kept us all under control especially with respect to the disciplines and etiquette of our great game. Another who really should be mentioned is the skip of the "old firm" rink, Ian Andre who lead the Division 7 East Skip table throughout the season.

Bob Burton Metro Division 7 East Selector

SELECTOR'S REPORT WEDNESDAY PREMIER LEAGUE 2018-2019 SEASON

I wish to thank fellow selector Chris Firth, and all the 29 players that played this season in Premier 1 Wednesday.

A most disappointing year to finish last and being demoted.



A few highlights Chris Firth finishing season as the 4th best skipper overall in Premier 1 Wednesday. His rink varied a few times with John 'Enry Higgins and Paul Young won 2 out of 2, with Mick Moffatt and Phil Smyth won 2 lost 2, with 'Enry and Scott Hocking won 1 drew 1 lost 2

Considering we only had 2 regular Saturday P1 players in Chris plus Paul Young with Tim Hicks for 8 games and Scott Thulborn for 4 games and the rest of the players from our second and third sides Saturday.

Overall the team won 6 and drew 1 with the round we were due to play Salisbury (also demoted) being cancelled not sure if we won – or could have - if we could have stayed in P1?

So we are in div 1 next season and will look to try and get back to P1 the following year. I wish everyone an enjoyable winter break with some bowls, football or whatever and look forward to next season!

Garry Benveniste Wednesday Premier League Selector

SELECTOR'S REPORT WEDNESDAY METRO LEAGUE DIVISION 3 2018-2019 SEASON

The 2018-19 Division 3E team had a greatly improved season when compared to previous seasons. Last season we won 2 games and finished 10th. This season, playing in the same division we saw a significant improvement and we finished 6th in a 12team competition. We managed 8 wins, 1 draw from a total of 17 games. One game was weather affected.

As with the last 2 seasons we often struggled each week to field a team with all ABC members. We were assisted by AHOS on many occasions. In-effect, we needed between 1 and 3 extra bowlers each week. During school holiday's things were eased with the availability Cory and Charlies Hicks and Cooper Hocking.

From a team selection point of view, wherever possible we need more ABC members making themselves available more regularly on Wednesdays.

Bruce Bate & Bob Burton Wednesday Metro League Division 3 Selector

TAYLOR CUP GOLD REPORT 2018-2019

The season started with a mix of games; some won some lost. However, we started to hit form and had a run of excellent wins. In all we had 21 players play for the Gold team this year, which shows the passion and support our members have for this great game,. I would like to thank every person who played throughout the season.

We managed to make the semi-finals by finishing third and played at Hawthorn. With two wins and two loses we headed into a 3 way tie break against West Lakes. Our tie break players came out firing and won the tie break clearly. This meant we played the final at Henley Beach Bowling Club. We came away with wins on all four rinks making the Adelaide BC Taylor Cup Gold winners 2019.

This was a great achievement for the club not to mention some well needed financial gain to the club.

Alan Hurst Taylor Cup Gold Selector



ADELAIDE MASTER SINGLES REPORT 2019

The 2019 and 56th Adelaide Masters again proved to be a hugely successful event.

The final was won by NSW bowler Corey Wedlock defeating Ryan Bester 25/16. Two ABC bowlers were the loosing semi-finalists, Scott Thulborn and surprisingly the "Giant Killer" Tim Hicks (who defeated Aaron Wilson in a Q/F). However, as much as the players made the tournament, the tournament owes a great debt to the plethora of volunteers.

Extra special thanks must go to: - Rachel Krebbekx, Karen Hicks, Sandra Wallace, Peter Rose and Scott Hocking.

The Volunteers that make the masters tick included 28 Adelaide members 4 ex Adelaide members and 3 from other Clubs and that's just the Markers. This was all coordinated brilliantly by Sandy Wallace.

Rachel and Karen's meals and time spent were both first class and superbly supported by members wives and members. Not just in the kitchen but we had a crew running the BBQ all in all there was 14 Volunteers Feeding the Easter masses.

Scotty T. had the three greens running awesome and he had 5 usual suspects working from 6am getting them ready. Of course, what brought a smile to our faces was the return for the Masters our old Greenkeeper Toby K.

Luckily Rachael K has a passion for photography and she is our unofficial Masters Photographer recorder. To see some of the pics check out the online magazine Inside Bowls.

Steve Hicks

Adelaide Masters Tournament Director

NIGHT OWLS REPORT 2018-2019

I am pleased to report that my first season as Night Owls coordinator for the 2018/19 season went well. We have 23 teams and 85 social members now officially registered with the club.

We had a record 5 teams enter the Night Owls 2019 regional finals, with Vee's team the 'Jack Off's' making it through to the semi-finals. Well done Vee!

In my view the ABC exposes its Night Owler's to a unique playing experience with a combination of a good DJ, quality food and a playing format which is easily adopted by all. Our prizes are generous with sincere gratitude to Paul Zerella and Project Wines for their sponsorship. To see our players dancing on the green in-between ends demonstrates to me what a great time our social players really have and as the numbers have increased rest assured so has our bar intake.

I am also proud to report that the Board approved the purchase of biodegradable plates, cups and cutlery so we no longer have single use plastics at our Night Owls - and it is my intention to adopt this for all areas in our club in the coming year. Many thanks to Vee for her encouragement and ideas with implementing this for both now and in the future. It 'doesn't cost the earth' either.

Lastly, it's no secret what a great thing we have going as a film crew from channel 7's 'SA Weekender' filmed a Wednesday night back in November, interviewing our President, resident coach in action as well as the sugar bats flying over the club against the pink sunset. All to be screened aptly just prior to the next season on Sunday 29th September and I expect this to boost our numbers still further.



A lot of work goes into making the nights run smoothly, so thank you to Budda who taught me how to do this and for all your wisdom shown, Val for the registrations, Mark Elgar who for yet another year runs the BBQ so efficiently, Mikey for supper prep and his 'specialised' coaching, DJ Hannah who attracts and entertains so many and all the bar staff who work so hard, and of course our club manager Phil who ensures we are well stocked. As well as Richard Brown, Stewart Jones, Paul Young and Josh Wiles.

I anticipate the next season to be even better. Thanks to all the volunteers and workers who have made the season such a success, without which none of this would be possible.

Paul Wilson Night Owls Coordinator

ADELAIDE OVAL BOWLING CLUB REPORT 2018-2019

The year has been a steady one with 7 new members and 4 retirements.

Financially the Club has a steady year and it has donated \$11,500 from reserves to assist in the renovations to our premises.

The Pennant matches have been reduced to the Wednesday matches where we finished in the bottom half. Selector Ross Sweet figured prominently in the list of Skippers.

Club tournaments were well completed with Vice-President Rob Corpe the Singles Champion.

Membership is now 70.

Dick Fidock President AOBC

ADELAIDE HIGH SCHOOL OLD SCHOLARS ANNUAL REPORT 2018-2019

The Club elected to enter a 4 rink (16 player) team for the 2018 / 2019 Saturday Pennant Season on the basis of then known player availability. However, injury and work commitments in addition to overseas travel meant that for most of the Season we struggled for players and therefore were unable to field settled rinks as in our previous very good seasons. This meant that although we were either ahead or in close touch at afternoon tea for the majority of matches, we unfortunately could not sustain this for the full 21 ends. The ultimate result being that we came last in Division 5 East and face the prospect of being relegated for the next season.

However, we were pleased to welcome Jimmy Champion and Kaline Dimitrov who together with Napier Turner and Ross Tilley (Adelaide Oval Bowling Club) which together with our regular faithfuls of many years, plus at times assistance from the fill in players, assisted in us being able to ensure we had 16 players available each week.

Despite our position on the Pennant table, we still displayed our exceptional comradery throughout the Season, and as an integral part of this, the good natured Australian "larrikinism" displayed by members, bemused many opposition players. The comradery was never more on show, when despite unfortunate losses we were still able to enjoy post game celebrations, either at home or away.

We also met quite a number of Old Scholars playing for other Clubs and it is very gratifying to see their pleasure in the Old Scholars fielding a team in pennant competition.

I particularly appreciated the exemplary role undertaken by Alex Sawley as Club captain and selector. particularly in view of the above scenario. Additionally, Dave Crab Young, through the running of the raffle and raising of sponsorship monies, enabled the Club to be on a sound financial footing and I also very much appreciated the continued donations of wine by Paul Zac Zerella as raffle prizes.



Management has been effectively and efficiently undertaken by Club Secretary Jack Monaghan and Club Treasurer Gary Gazz Hagen with Paul Zerella representing us on the ABC Board.

Additionally, thanks also to our new principal sponsor Gomersal Wines (Gabriel & Barry Bazz White and Paul Zerella) and supporting sponsors, the Hutt Street Cellars, Gerard McCabe Jewelers (Past President, Will Sawley) and DPR Insurance Brokers (Old Scholar Dennis Rebbeck).

The Club undertook a number of Social events which were well attended enhancing the camaraderie again displayed throughout the season, this being an important part of the Club ethos which was reflected by all members of the Club.

Again, the Club is proud of its tradition as being the only Old Scholars Club playing pennant bowls competition in Australia and the traditions established over the 21 years of competition.

President: Mark Hyland Secretary: Jack Monaghan
Treasurer: Gary Hagen Club Captain & Selector: Alex Sawley
Club Perpetual Trophy Winners:
Club Championship Alex Sawley
Club Championship Runner Up Mark Hyland
Bob Henry Memorial, Best Club Member Award Alex Sawley
Steve Hicks Service Award Dave Young
Barry White Stirrers Award Paul Zerella
Saturday 9th. February, 2019 – Home to Sturt at Adelaide

Mark Hyland President AHOSBC



ABC INDIVIDUAL PLAYER RESULTS

SATURDAY PREMIER LEAGUE

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Steven McDonald	21	17	0	4	34	138
Tim Hicks	21	16	1	4	33	123
Matthew Northcott	21	16	1	4	33	123
Tristan Elgar	20	15	1	4	31	105
Vince Violi	20	15	1	4	31	99
Brett Davis	20	15	0	5	30	124
Scott Thulborn	19	15	0	4	30	116
Alan Hurst	21	15	0	6	30	75
Gerrin Jenke	20	11	1	8	23	40
Andrew Feijen	20	9	1	10	19	-23
Chris Thulborn	21	9	1	11	19	-28
Paul Young	21	9	0	12	18	33
Adrian Green	21	9	0	12	18	33
Cassandra Harvey	20	9	0	11	18	34
Stuart Jones	19	9	0	10	18	-14
Chris Firth	20	8	0	12	16	34
Graham Cass	3	3	0	0	6	36
Pat Impagnatiello	3	1	1	1	3	4
Sandra Wallace	2	1	0	1	2	7
Jeff Krebbekx	2	1	0	1	2	4
Kaleb Walding	1	1	0	0	2	1



SATURDAY DIVISION TWO

	P	\mathbf{w}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Vicki Degenhardt	18	13	3	2	29	78
Richard Hooper	18	13	3	2	29	78
Phil Smyth	17	12	3	2	27	77
Mike McDonagh	16	11	3	2	25	57
Stuart Lea	17	8	1	8	17	-38
Ron Kuczmarski	18	7	1	10	15	-31
Jeff Krebbekx	16	6	2	8	14	10
Steve Hicks	18	7	0	11	14	-6
Steve Feijen	18	6	1	11	13	-62
Pat Impagnatiello	16	6	0	10	12	15
Garry Benveniste	17	5	2	10	12	-11
Sandra Wallace	15	5	0	10	10	-55
Carlos Gonzalez	16	4	1	11	9	-21
Adam Davenport	12	4	1	7	9	-23
Graham Cass	15	4	1	10	9	-49
Scott Hocking	5	4	0	1	8	18
Mick Moffatt	10	3	1	6	7	-5
Kaleb Walding	5	3	0	2	6	27
Bruce Wallace	4	2	0	2	4	0
Josh Wiles	3	1	1	1	3	0
Andrew Feijen	1	1	0	0	2	26
Darren Booth	3	1	0	2	2	-9
Henry Higgins	3	1	0	2	2	-44
Mark Elgar	4	1	0	3	2	-54
Tristan Elgar	1	0	0	1	0	-2
Rachel Krebbekx	2	0	0	2	0	-36



	SATURDAY DIVISION FOUR EAST					
	P	W	D	L	Pts	+/-
Don Stevens	17	8	2	7	18	31
Rachel Krebbekx	15	9	0	6	18	26
Matthew Sexton	16	7	1	8	15	-33
Phil McDonald	17	7	0	10	14	4
Paul Wilson	16	6	2	8	14	-12
Henry Higgins	11	6	1	4	13	25
Colin King	7	6	0	1	12	25
Richard Brown	11	6	0	5	12	14
Don Germein	13	6	0	7	12	-4
Ron Davidson	16	6	0	10	12	-43
Mark Elgar	12	5	0	7	10	-36
Ken Smith	14	5	0	9	10	-45
Scott Hocking	7	4	0	3	8	33
Bob Boorman	10	4	0	6	8	-12
Mick Moffatt	5	3	0	2	6	18
Josh Wiles	4	3	0	1	6	17
Corey Hicks	17	3	0	14	6	-61
Darren Booth	4	2	1	1	5	21
Don Blesing	2	2	0	0	4	33
Bruce Wallace	5	2	0	3	4	2
Adam Davenport	4	2	0	2	4	-9
Neville Jenke	8	2	0	6	4	-21
Charlie Hicks	10	2	0	8	4	-29
Cooper Hocking	13	2	0	11	4	-75
Nick Potts	9	1	1	7	3	-41
Ellen Garrett	2	1	0	1	2	-2
Mike McDonagh	2	1	0	1	2	-7
Paul Lilley	2	1	0	1	2	-11
Dawn Lilley	1	0	0	1	0	-1
John Frangos	1	0	0	1	0	-3
Barry Lilley	1	0	0	1	0	-4



	<u>S</u> 4	SATURDAY DIVISION SIX EAST						
	P	W	D	L	Pts	+/ -		
Bill Scott	16	12	0	4	24	103		
Val West	16	12	0	4	24	91		
Don Blesing	15	11	1	3	23	122		
Steven Heath	15	11	0	4	22	73		
Barry Lilley	14	10	0	4	20	127		
Dawn Lilley	14	9	1	4	19	140		
Ellen Garrett	9	9	0	0	18	135		
Bruce Bate	15	8	0	7	16	81		
Paul Lilley	11	7	0	4	14	68		
Darren Gray	6	6	0	0	12	90		
Charlie Hicks	7	6	0	1	12	84		
Neville Jenke	8	6	0	2	12	61		
John Frangos	4	4	0	0	8	85		
Nick Potts	6	4	0	2	8	35		
Ian McLaughlin	4	3	0	1	6	49		
Don Germein	3	3	0	0	6	40		
Ken Smith	3	3	0	0	6	31		
Grant Price	4	3	0	1	6	7		
John Cooper	5	3	0	2	6	1		
Scott Hocking	4	2	1	1	5	34		
Cooper Hocking	4	2	1	1	5	34		
Bob Boorman	3	2	0	1	4	32		
Richard Brown	4	2	0	2	4	17		
Wayne Darling	2	2	0	0	4	10		
Dennis Taylor	3	2	0	1	4	-11		
Josh Wiles	1	1	0	0	2	20		
Ian Andrae	1	1	0	0	2	7		
Bob Burton	1	1	0	0	2	7		
Jon Evans	1	1	0	0	2	3		
Ashley Farren	2	1	0	1	2	-11		
Nick Buvinic	1	0	0	1	0	-4		
Anton Violi	1	0	0	1	0	-8		



SATURDAY	DIVISION	SEVEN EAST

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Ian Andrae	15	11	0	4	22	96
Bob Burton	14	10	0	4	20	82
Lee Sydenham	15	10	0	5	20	63
Nick Buvinic	13	9	0	4	18	73
Ross DeLaine	15	9	0	6	18	16
Wayne Darling	13	8	0	5	16	54
Peter Rose	14	8	0	6	16	25
Bill Dunbar	12	7	0	5	14	27
Ashley Farren	10	6	0	4	12	42
Simon Kelly	8	5	0	3	10	23
Dennis Taylor	12	5	0	7	10	-2
Jon Evans	5	4	0	1	8	35
Paul Eckhold	8	4	0	4	8	19
Grant Price	9	4	0	5	8	-12
Greg Jackson	3	3	0	0	6	46
John Cooper	5	3	0	2	6	-5
Toby Keukenmeester	2	2	0	0	4	25
James Wilson	1	1	0	0	2	14
Barry Lilley	1	1	0	0	2	12
Josh Wiles	1	1	0	0	2	12
Jim McCreery	2	1	0	1	2	-14
Graeme Longbottom	2	1	0	1	2	-14
Steve Lockwood	3	1	0	2	2	-26
Wes Street	1	0	0	1	0	-3
Warwick Armour	1	0	0	1	0	-14
Anton Violi	1	0	0	1	0	-15
Ross Tilley	1	0	0	1	0	-16



	WEDI	NESDAY PI	EAGUE			
	P	W	D	L	Pts	+/-
Chris Firth	17	8	2	7	18	26
Greg Arnfield	17	8	1	8	17	-16
Richard Hooper	17	7	3	7	17	-21
Mike McDonagh	17	7	2	8	16	11
Ken Smith	14	7	1	6	15	-2
Steve Hicks	16	6	3	7	15	-23
Paul Young	17	7	0	10	14	-44
Henry Higgins	11	6	1	4	13	13
Garry Benveniste	17	5	2	10	12	-43
Ron Davidson	15	6	0	9	12	-48
Tim Hicks	8	5	0	3	10	12
Mick Moffatt	15	5	0	10	10	-50
Phil Smyth	9	4	1	4	9	8
Bob Boorman	10	4	1	5	9	-26
Phil McDonald	16	3	2	11	8	-80
Scott Thulborn	4	3	0	1	6	19
Don Germein	4	3	0	1	6	0
Bruce Wallace	11	3	0	8	6	-65
Scott Hocking	4	2	1	1	5	7
Josh Wiles	4	2	1	1	5	-1
Carlos Gonzalez	8	2	1	5	5	-34
Darren Booth	4	2	0	2	4	6
Paul Wilson	4	1	1	2	3	-9
John Frangos	4	1	1	2	3	-27
Paul Zerella	1	1	0	0	2	1
Barry Lilley	1	0	0	1	0	-10
Matthew Sexton	1	0	0	1	0	-21
Mark Elgar	2	0	0	2	0	-27
Don Blesing	2	0	0	2	0	-42



WEDNESDAY DIVISION THREE EAST										
	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/ -				
Bob Burton	15	8	1	6	17	-1				
Peter Rose	15	8	0	7	16	16				
Dennis Taylor	15	8	0	7	16	-7				
Lee Sydenham	14	7	1	6	15	-5				
Barry Lilley	12	7	0	5	14	-5				
Bruce Bate	14	6	0	8	12	-13				
Wayne Darling	14	6	0	8	12	-36				
Nick Buvinic	10	5	1	4	11	21				
Richard Brown	5	5	0	0	10	39				
Peter Thring	8	5	0	3	10	-5				
Don Blesing	12	5	0	7	10	-17				
Ian Andrae	6	4	0	2	8	15				
Paul Eckhold	10	4	0	6	8	-31				
Paul Wilson	3	3	0	0	6	39				
Ian McLaughlin	4	3	0	1	6	8				
Steve Lockwood	6	3	0	3	6	-5				
Malcolm Allen	6	3	0	3	6	-13				
Jon Evans	7	3	0	4	6	-20				
Ross DeLaine	8	3	0	5	6	-36				
Cooper Hocking	2	2	0	0	4	20				
Corey Hicks	2	2	0	0	4	20				
Charlie Hicks	2	2	0	0	4	19				
Paul Zerella	4	2	0	2	4	9				
Ken Smith	3	1	0	2	2	8				
Napier Turner	1	1	0	0	2	6				
Scott Hocking	1	1	0	0	2	4				
Darren Booth	2	1	0	1	2	3				
Toby Keukenmeester	3	1	0	2	2	-2				
Tamzin Jenke	2	1	0	1	2	-3				
Bill Ryan	1	0	0	1	0	-2				
Phil Smyth	1	0	0	1	0	-7				
Josh Wiles	2	0	0	2	0	-13				
Emil Nou	1	0	0	1	0	-13				
Gary Hagen	1	0	0	1	0	-15				
Wes Street	2	0	0	2	0	-33				
Warwick Armour	2	0	0	2	0	-33				



	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Matthew Northcott	21	16	1	4	33	123
Scott Thulborn	19	15	0	4	30	116
Andrew Feijen	20	9	1	10	19	-23
Adrian Green	21	9	0	12	18	33
Brett Davis	3	2	0	1	4	17

SATURDAY DIVISION TWO SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Richard Hooper	18	13	3	2	29	78
Ron Kuczmarski	18	7	1	10	15	-31
Garry Benveniste	17	5	2	10	12	-11
Steve Feijen	8	3	0	5	6	-21
Sandra Wallace	9	3	0	6	6	-47
Andrew Feijen	1	1	0	0	2	26
Jeff Krebbekx	1	0	0	1	0	-9

SATURDAY DIVISION FOUR EAST SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Phil McDonald	17	7	0	10	14	4
Henry Higgins	10	6	1	3	13	33
Mark Elgar	11	5	0	6	10	-17
Bob Boorman	10	4	0	6	8	-12
Darren Booth	3	2	0	1	4	21
Bruce Wallace	5	2	0	3	4	2
Mike McDonagh	2	1	0	1	2	-7
Don Germein	5	1	0	4	2	-38
Matthew Sexton	3	0	1	2	1	-18
Scott Hocking	2	0	0	2	0	-18



SATURDAY DIVISION SIX EAST SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	${f L}$	Pts	+/-
Don Blesing	15	11	1	3	23	122
Val West	14	11	0	3	22	95
Barry Lilley	13	9	0	4	18	114
Bob Boorman	3	2	0	1	4	32
Paul Lilley	2	2	0	0	4	14
Bruce Bate	2	1	0	1	2	20
Neville Jenke	1	1	0	0	2	7
Ian McLaughlin	1	0	0	1	0	-11

SATURDAY DIVISION SEVEN EAST SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Ian Andrae	15	11	0	4	22	96
Ross DeLaine	10	5	0	5	10	-22
Simon Kelly	5	3	0	2	6	20
Dennis Taylor	8	3	0	5	6	1
Grant Price	6	3	0	3	6	-5
Toby Keukenmeester	2	2	0	0	4	25
Josh Wiles	1	1	0	0	2	12
Jon Evans	1	1	0	0	2	5



WEDNESDAY PREMIER LEAGUE SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	${f L}$	Pts	+/-
Chris Firth	17	8	2	7	18	26
Richard Hooper	17	7	3	7	17	-21
Garry Benveniste	17	5	2	10	12	-43
Tim Hicks	8	5	0	3	10	12
Greg Arnfield	10	3	1	6	7	-51
Scott Thulborn	4	3	0	1	6	19
Paul Young	11	3	0	8	6	-72
Bruce Wallace	1	0	0	1	0	-21

WEDNESDAY DIVISION THREE EAST SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	${f L}$	Pts	+/-
Barry Lilley	10	6	0	4	12	-7
Don Blesing	12	5	0	7	10	-17
Ian Andrae	5	3	0	2	6	8
Mark Elgar	6	2	1	3	5	0
Paul Wilson	2	2	0	0	4	31
Henry Higgins	3	2	0	1	4	12
Don Germein	2	1	1	0	3	4
Ken Smith	1	1	0	0	2	12
Toby Keukenmeester	1	1	0	0	2	4
Darren Booth	2	1	0	1	2	3
Richard Brown	1	1	0	0	2	3
Ian McLaughlin	2	1	0	1	2	-10
Dennis Taylor	2	1	0	1	2	-20
Josh Wiles	2	0	0	2	0	-13



SEASON 2018/2019 ABC SATURDAY TEAM OF THE WEEK

Round	Division	Lead	Second	Third	Skip	Shots Up
1	Division 6	Charlie Hicks	Ellen Garrett	John Frangos	Bob Boorman	21
2	Premier	Steven McDonald	Gerrin Jenke	Brett Davis	Scott Thulborn	21
3	Division 7	Wayne Darling	Bill Dunbar	Greg Jackson	Simon Kelly	26
4	Division 6	Scott Hocking	Cooper Hocking	Dawn Lilley	Bruce Bate	24
5	Division 6	Darren Gray	lan McLaughlin	John Frangos	Barry Lilley	29
6	Division 6	Ellen Garrett	Dawn Lilley	Bruce Bate	Don Blesing	21
7	Division 6		Charlie Hicks	Bill Scott	Val West	19
8	Division 2	Steve Hicks	Pat Impagnatiello	Graham Cass	Ron Kuczmarski	22
9	Division 2	Carlos Gonzalez	Mick Moffatt	Jeff Krebbekx	Garry Benveniste	20
9	Division 4	Ken Smith	Neville Jenke	Don Germein	Phil McDonald	20
10	Division 6	Darren Gray	Bruce Bate	Neville Jenke	Don Blesing	25
11	Premier	Steven McDonald	Alan Hurst	Brett Davis	Scott Thulborn	20
12	Division 4	Ken Smith	Paul Wilson	Don Germein	Phil McDonald	17
13	Division 4	Don Stevens	Ron Davidson	Scott Hocking	Henry Higgins	16
13	Division 6	Richard Brown	Bruce Bate	Don Germein	Don Blesing	16
14	Division 6	Dawn Lilley	Ellen Garrett	Paul Lilley	Barry Lilley	23
15	Division 6	Richard Brown	Neville Jenke	Don Germein	Don Blesing	19
16	Division 4	Don Stevens	Rachel Krebbekx	Scott Hocking	Henry Higgins	20
17	Division 2	Stuart Lea	Steve Hicks	Sandra Wallace	Andrew Feijen	26
18	Premier	Paul Young	Chris Firth	Cassandra Harvey	Adrian Green	28



SEASON 2018/2019 ABC WEDNESDAY TEAM OF THE WEEK

Round	Division	Lead	Second	Third	Skip	Shots Up
1	Div 3	Cooper Hocking	Corey Hicks	Paul Zerella	Paul Wilson	16
2	Premier		Henry Higgins	Paul Young	Chris Firth	13
3	Div 3	Lee Sydenham	Nick Buvinic	Bob Burton	Barry Lilley	6
4	Premier	Ken Smith	Darren Booth	Phil McDonald	Greg Arnfield	27
5	Premier	Don Germein	Mike McDonagh	Bob Boorman	Garry Benveniste	5
6	Premier		Henry Higgins	Scott Hocking	Chris Firth	0
7	Premier			Steve Hicks	Richard Hooper	0
8	Div 3	Lee Sydenham	Nick Buvinic	Bob Burton	Ian Andrae	20
9	Premier	Mick Moffatt	Mike McDonagh	Bob Boorman	Garry Benveniste	11
10	Div 3	Wayne Darling	Dennis Taylor	Bruce Bate	Don Blesing	26
11	Div 3	Dennis Taylor	Peter Rose	Paul Wilson	Don Blesing	8
12						
13	Premier	Ken Smith	Mike McDonagh	Greg Arnfield	Tim Hicks	26
14	Premier		Ron Davidson	Paul Young	Scott Thulborn	6
15	Premier		Mick Moffatt	Phil Smyth	Chris Firth	13
16	Div 3	Steve Lockwood	Paul Eckhold	Richard Brown	Barry Lilley	19
17	Div 3	Lee Sydenham	Nick Buvinic	Bob Burton	Henry Higgins	13
18	Premier		Josh Wiles	Paul Young	Tim Hicks	5



SEASON 2018/2019 CLUB CHAMPIONSHIPS

Jack Gerard Club 4's

Winners: Ross DeLaine Paul Lilley Ken Smith Ron Kuczmarski (Skip)

Len A Beasley Championship Singles

<u>Winner:</u> Matthew Northcott <u>Runner Up:</u> Pat Impagnatiello

Championship Pairs

<u>Winners:</u> Vincent Violi Adrian Green (Skip)

Runners Up: Paul Young Alan Hurst (Skip)

Women's Singles Championship

<u>Winner:</u> Christine Thulborn <u>Runner Up:</u> Cassandra Harvey

Women's Championships Pairs

Winners: Rachel Krebbekx Cassandra Harvey (Skip)

Runners Up: Dawn Lilley Val West (Skip)

Les Luke Triples 2017/2018

Winners: Ashley Farren Ian Andrae Richard Hooper (Skip)

B Grade Singles 2017/2018

Jon Evans

Handicap Singles 2017/2018

Mike McDonagh

2 Bowls Singles 2017/2018

Not Completed

Mixed Pairs 2017-2018

Winners: Val West John Higgins (skip)
Runners Up: Brett Davis Cassandra Harvey (Skip)